PMC 2008

I continue to believe that my participation in the Pan-Mass Challenge is an activity where I feel that in a small way I am making the planet a better place. It is still fun and at 55 the riding I do to prepare for the PMC is now by far my favorite form of exercise.  So, do good, stay in shape, have fun: what more could you ask for?

This year’s PMC was a little different from the previous four years.  The PMC is always the first weekend in August.  The American Sociological Association usually holds their annual meeting on the second weekend of August and it’s the one professional event that I really enjoy and try to do every year.  Having the PMC the first weekend and the ASA the second weekend makes for a busy August but it is still possible to do both, sequentially.  This year ASA was the first weekend of August, the same weekend as the PMC.  Fortunately, ASA was in Boston and so I tried to do both, concurrently.  I managed but with only varying degrees of success.

As before and for the foreseeable future, I am committed to riding with Dr. Stuart Koman, long-time friend and roommate from my undergraduate days at Trinity College.  Stu originally got me involved w/the PMC (more on how that happened in my year 1 2004 blog at web.lemoyne.edu/~chin/my%pmc.htm) and we like doing the Wellesley to Bourne one-day ride of 87 miles.  (There are many routes now but the original and by far most popular ride goes from Sturbridge to Provincetown in two days for a total of 192 miles.)  But conflicts with activities @ASA that I was committed to forced me to select a ride that did not involve Saturday so this year we did a new Sunday-only ride starting in Wellesley and ending at the same site 47 miles later.  304 riders did this route this year.  By comparison, the route Stu and I normally take, Wellesley to Bourne, had 2096 riders this year.  And just for context, this year the PMC drew a total of 5237 riders. 

This year’s ride was different.  Normally we start on Saturday at Wellesley and I have written about that in previous years’ blogs.  There is also a huge party at the end of day one in Bourne.  Because the Sunday ride occurred a day after most of the other riders had started and many had finished for the weekend, it felt a little anti-climatic and a toned-down version of the main event.

First, there were fewer riders.  Normally the parking lot at Babson is filled with about 2500 riders at a mass start.  It is exciting and just a little dangerous.  With that many riders it take about 10-20 miles before the riders are strung out enough so that you are not in danger of a crash although that happens anyway.  Even so, there is rarely a time during the entire 87 miles when you don’t have riders in front, in back, by your side.  You never ride alone.  With 304 riders, it only took a few miles for the pack to thin and there were many times when there were no other riders in sight.  The ride was much less well marked than in previous years so there were a few times when we were off the course.  This, of course, would explain why there were no other riders in sight; none of them were as inattentive as us.

The ride itself was enjoyable and we continue to press our luck w/the weather.  Every year for the past five years it’s been dry, often hot, but dry.  (In 2003, Stu’s first year and before my first ride it poured the first few hours then got hot and sticky.  Yuck.)  At this year’s start, it was 70 degrees and about 90% humidity.  Much of the humidity burned off by mid-morning but it was still pretty humid.  One nice thing about cycling is that the motion helps with evaporation so by the end of a ride, I am rarely dripping but I’ve still sweat a lot.  In fact, I generally go through a 20-24 ounce bottle every hour.

In keeping with Murphy’s law, we had problems (it’s either mechanical problems or some other calamity like a crash - Stu has had more mechanical problems but I had the crash.)  First I noticed just as we started that my computers weren’t working.  I stopped to try to get them going and gave up after a few seconds but by then Stu was gone.  He waited for me a few miles down the road and we rode together for a while until he pulled away on a couple of hills.  I caught up with him to find him fixing a flat.  We got a new tube on (love those CO2 cartridge pumps) and rode a couple more miles before we realized we were off the course.  A half dozen other riders had followed us so we had company.  A volunteer going home helped us get back on the course whereupon Stu got another flat on the same tire.  We couldn’t find the cause for the flat but luckily we made it to the rest stop where a mechanic took it all apart looking for the problem and then put it back together again.  Whatever the problem was, it didn’t bother us the rest of the day.

In fact the rest of the ride was pretty uneventful.  We pulled into the Babson parking lot and a DJ announced our arrival but there weren’t many riders there.  Unlike Bourne where a lot of riders spent the night for day 2, at Wellesley most of the riders just packed up and went home.  There was food but even so there weren’t many riders just hanging around.  I took a shower and went back to ASA.

While 47 miles wasn’t as grueling as our usual 87-mile ride, I was having a hard time staying awake and attentive at my session so I excused myself and went home.  So much for trying to do both activities on the same day!

I have my training goals for next year set.  Stu is a stronger rider by about .5 mph.  It’s enough of a difference so that while I can keep up with him on a 30-mile training ride, I’m pretty shot when we’re done whereas he’s ready for more.  He’s also a stronger climber so I need to work on that.  I bought a heart rate monitor and it took me the better part of a 4-hour plane ride to figure it out but this should help.  We are also committed to doing the 2-day ride to Provincetown next year.  It’s 163 miles and the hard part will be getting back on the bike on day 2.  So I will need to get used to doing two hard training days in a row next summer.

Warning: not only is the 2-day ride harder, it is also a significantly larger fund-raising obligation for me.  I’d greatly appreciate your support again next year.

Finally, I will lose my training partner, Cliff, next summer to travel and other sabbatical events so if you ride, ride with me.  I won’t mind if you kick my butt – it will be good for me!

